
Notes from the  
Executive Director 

2013 has been another very 
productive year at Hoyt Ar-
boretum, and we would like 
to share our accomplish-
ments with our friends.  
Thanks to supporters like 
you, we have: 

• installed 18 interpretive 
panels and 8 map panels in 

the collection thanks to a gift from the Joyce M. 
Furman Memorial Trust 

• began planning the new Bamboo Forest with a 
donation from Janice Stewart and Gordy Allen 
through the Allen Family Foundation 

• produced the inaugural Forage in the Forest 
fundraising event that raised over $56,000 for Hoyt 
Arboretum programs and tree maintenance 

• collaborated with Treecology to create Hug-A-
Tree – an event for the Guinness Book of World Re-
cords with 951 participants unofficially breaking the 
world tree-hugging record  

• planted 107 new trees and plants and acquired 
two endangered Wollemi Pine (Wollemia nobilis) trees 
of which there are less than 100 in the wild 

Thank you for all you have done to support the Arbo-
retum in 2013. We should all be very proud of the 
progress we have made together, and I know that you 
share in our excitement as we continue to strengthen 
and improve the Arboretum.   

All of us at Hoyt Arboretum Friends wish you a Happy 
New Year and hope that 2014 includes many visits to 
your Museum of Living Trees.  

Peggie Schwarz 
Executive Director, Hoyt Arboretum Friends 
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Outdoor Education in the Arboretum 

This has been a year of exciting changes to HAF’s 
outdoor education program. Thanks to our knowledge-
able tour guides we have started to offer themed 
tours and introduced the new Tree Encounters, 
where volunteers are stationed throughout the Arbore-
tum to teach visitors about a specific collection. 

Through these programs, visitors have learned about 
trees as medicine, tree folklore, the history of the 
Dawn Redwood, how to make Birch bark cups, where 
to find the lightning tree and so much more! More than 
300 people have participated in a tour or Tree Encoun-
ter between May and November!  

Special thanks to the dedicated, experienced, excep-
tional volunteers that make our outdoor education pro-
grams possible. Interested in volunteering for outdoor 
education in 2014? Please email Heather at  
volunteer@hoytarboretum.org. 

Heather Wilkinson 
Volunteer Coordinator, Hoyt Arboretum Friends 

Curator’s Corner 

Martin Nicholson recently visited New Zealand and 
shared this dispatch from the road: 

Southern beech occur throughout New Zealand, 
with five species recognized. The most common in 
the South Island is Nothofagus fusca, the red 
beech, named for the red foliage that occurs on 
juvenile trees during the winter.  

It is early summer now, though, and the light col-
ored new growth really makes these trees look 
amazing. The river in the background is the 
Makarora, which flows from Haast Pass into Lake 
Wanaka 

Martin Nicholson 
Curator, Hoyt Arboretum 
Portland Parks & Recreation 

Upcoming Events at Hoyt Arboretum 

Interested in expanding your knowledge of native conifers? This winter HAF is offer-
ing two classes by instructor Ken Denniston (author of nwconifers.com) to help you 
identify the local conifers of the Pacific Northwest. 

Classes will include classroom instruction and, weather permitting, a tour of native 
conifers in Hoyt Arboretum. Learn easy ways to distinguish each conifer species 
using both photos and specimens. Class attendees will receive a handy cheat sheet 
to identify native conifers with 99% accuracy.  

Native Conifers 201 - Conifers of Northwest Oregon: Learn to identify all 18 coni-
fers native to northwest Oregon 

Wednesday, January 22, 10am-12:30pm or 
Saturday, January 25, 1pm-3:30pm 

Native Conifers 202 - Conifers of the Pacific Northwest: Learn to identify all 30 
conifers native to the Pacific Northwest 

Saturday, February 15, 1pm-3:30pm or 
Wednesday, February 19, 10am-12:30pm 

Limited to 15 people per class. $15/members, $20/non-members. Pre-registration is 
required. For more information or to sign up, please visit www.hoytarboretum.org 
and click Upcoming Events & Classes. 

 

Trips and Trees Presentation: The Misty Fjords of the Tongass National Forest 
Thursday, January 23, 7pm, Free! 

Join HAF volunteer Megen Van Cleave for the next presentation in our ‘Trips and 
Trees’ series. She will share stories from her time as a wilderness ranger with the 
US Forest Service in the Tongass National Forest.  

Photo by Martin 
Nicholson 

Include Hoyt Arboretum Friends in 
your estate planning and be recog-
nized as a member of the Sequoia 
Legacy Collection. 

For information, please contact Peggie 
Schwarz at 503.832.1648 or  
peggie.schwarz@portlandoregon.gov. 

Be a Giant in the  
Sequoia Legacy Collection 



Thank You HAF Donors! (September 15-December 14) 

$100-$249 (cont.) 
Eric and Robin Flamm 
Laura Foster 
Edmund Frank 
Marsha Freed 
David and Martha Gardner 
General Tree Service 
Corinne Gentner 
Chris Haddon 
Stephen and Louise Halsey 
Hedgehog Tree Care 
Craig and Gretchen Heimbigner 
   In Honor of Jim and Karen Massey 
Helen Herman 
Edward Hershberg and Valerie Poris 
Happy and Marsh Hieronimus 
Walt and Gretchen Hollands 
Henry Itkin 
Hiroshi and Janine Iwaya 
Mac and Molly Jones 
Stephen and Kathy Kelly 
Susan Kem 
Kohnstamm Family Foundation 
David and Jane Kolb 
Reuel Kurzet and John Moore 
Mats and Alyssa Lanner 
   In Honor of Burton Anderson 
George and Mary Ann Machan 
Thomas Manley and Susanne 
   Hashim 
Bob McLaurin and Susan Studd 
Laura Meier 
Connie Michelson 
The Miller Family 
Michael and Anne Miller 
Sandra Miller 
   In Honor of the Guests of the 
   Cherokee Rose Inn 
Raymond and Wendy Mitchell 
Annette Mulee 
Eric Nagle and Darby Smith 
One Green World 
Walter and Ellen Peck 
Portland Garden Club 
Wally and Bettsy Preble 
Sandy Ramirez 
Jacob and Betty Reiss 
Charles and Judith Rooks 
Alex Ruzicka and Melinda Hutson 
Margaret Sauerwein 
Patti Schleuning 
Jeffrey and Tracy Sebben 
Peter and Penny Serrurier 
J. Bradford Shiley 
Rick Shory 
George and Molly Spencer 
Milan and Jean Stoyanov 
Terry A Cone Construction 
The Angel Family Charitable Fund 
Mary Tossey 
Dale Walker 
Michael Wallace and Lisa Calef 
Eliz Wehrli and Joy Graham 
Randy Weisberg 
Jerry and Linda Wright 

$1-$99 
Jeffrey and Gillian Abendroth 
Darrell and Joanne Beck 
Lori Bocklund 
Jennifer Braun 
Lisa Brenskelle 
Heather Brunelle 
Joan Buell 
Christopher Buhle 
Nancy Buley 
Janet Cacho 
Carla Caesar 
Myron Carbaugh 
Catherine Clark 

Grow With Us! The 
easiest way to help Hoyt 
Arboretum Friends is by 
becoming a member. 
Join or renew your mem-
bership today! 

Corporate Sponsor 

Arborist Partners 

For a complete list of our corporate 
and arborist partners, please visit: 

www.hoytarboretum.org 

Board of Directors 
Keith Dubanevich, President 

Elisabeth Shellan, Vice President 
George Battistel, Treasurer 
Laura Finney, Secretary 

David Ellis · Ben Hodgdon · Michael Knapp 
Marilyn Lindner · Megan Whalen 

Advisory Council 
Susan Koe · Lynn Loacker 

Joey Pope · Charles Swindells 

Staff 
Peggie Schwarz, Executive Director 
Becky Schreiber, Communications &  

   Office Manager 
Heather Wilkinson, Volunteer  

Coordinator 

Mission Statement 
To maintain and improve Hoyt Arboretum 

and its collection for all people through advo-
cacy, resources, awareness and education. 

Hoyt Arboretum relies on the support of Hoyt 
Arboretum Friends, a membership-based 

nonprofit organization working in partnership 
with Portland Parks & Recreation.  

$1-$99 (cont.) 
Bud Clark 
Sue Cox 
Ambrose and Anne Cronin 
Mary Felice Crowe 
Eric Cugnart and Kimberly Ritter 
Chris and Cindy Cunningham 
Michael Davidson and Patricia 
   Johnson 
Andrine de la Rocha, Diane Chaplin 
   and Howard Patterson 
   In Memory of Ruby Irene Adams 
Bill and Jane Drevescraft 
Ivy Dunlap 
Anne Eakin 
Sid and Meg Eaton 
Nancy Ege 
Andrew Ekman and Laurie Lundy-
Eckman 
Jeffrey Feiffer 
Fidelity Charitable Gift Fund 
Chris and Krista Foley 
April Ann Fong 
Eric Foxman 
Ann French 
Joseph and Barbara Fuhrer 
Darlene Geiger 
Paul Gerald 
Michael and Diane Golner 
Kathy Grantz 
Brad and Heidi Greenwald 
Joachim and Liz Grube 
Marie Hall 
Brice and Margaret Hammack 
David Hawley and Carol Pelmas 
Ron Heintz and Linda Ganzini 
Kenneth and Jane Hergenhan 
Michael Hevron 
Florence Hinchliff 
Kirk Hirschfeld 
Steve and Felicia Holgate 
Cerise Joe 
Mary Jones 
Sandra Joos 
John and Betty Kendall 
Jodie Kingsbury 
Dave and Karen Kleinke 
Jim and Morley Knoll 

Pay to Park stations are coming to 
Washington Park beginning January 10. 
All parking fees support improvements in 
and around Washington Park. For de-
tails, visit washingtonparkpdx.org. 

$1,000 and above 
Bland Family Foundation 
Flowerree Foundation 
Howard and Linda Franklin 
Bobak Ghaheri 
Susan Hammer 
Hayes Fund of the Oregon  
   Community Foundation 
J. Frank Schmidt Foundation 
Open 4 Business Productions LLC 
Peter and Joey Pope 
Elsa Porter 

$500-$999 
Bob and Lucinka Forster 
Rob and Nancy Hinnen 
Robert Jensen 
Eileen Kirschner 
John and McKay Nutt 
Mark and Mary Roberts 
Elisabeth Shellan 
Jeremy Sherwood 
Robert and Liz Warren 
Clif and Patty White 
Mark Zornow and Marjorie Grafe 

$250-$499 
AdMail, Inc. 
Kris Alman 
Chuck Aude 
Bartlett Tree Experts 
Broughton and Mary Bishop Family 
   Advised Fund 
Jeff and Rhonda Curtis 
Keith Dubanevich 
Mort and Sue Fuller 
Doug and Kristen Johanson 
Joan Lamb and William Rutherford 
Mary McKinney Ezell & Flay Ezell 
   Fund Of The Wentworth  
   Foundation 
CJ and Jill McLeod 
Ray and Carol North 
Phyllis Reynolds 
Beverly Smith 
Ramalingam Subramanian 
Dave and Christine Vernier 
WJR, LLC 
Greg Zarelli and John Bush 

$100-$249 
Steve and Barbara Aaker 
M. Mehdi Akhavein 
American Conifer Society Western 
   Region 
Mark Anderson 
Bryan Aptekar 
Jonathan and Deanne Ater 
Arthur Bailey 
John and Susan Bates 
Jan Beaudoin 
Karl and Cindy Beeler 
Bill and Nancy Bennetts 
John and Patricia Bentley 
Jim and Sue Bisio 
Paul and Nancy Bragdon 
Darol and Ann Brown 
Morris and Elizabeth Button 
John and Lou Chapman 
Arthur and Willa Clausing 
Gary and Cynthia Crose 
Helen Dalton and Christine Dalton 
Vicki Dotson 
Robert and Linda Jo Durham 
Shirley Edmison 
David and Jeanne Ellis 
Dave and Kathryn Ernst 
Craig and Sharon Fausel 
Davis and Virginia Finch 
Bryan and Janine Fischer 

$1-$99 (cont.) 
Jack Konner 
Ed Kushner 
Jerome Larson 
Marilyn Laufenberg 
Thomas and Marcia Lee 
Patricia Leonard 
Marshall and Faylinda Lindner 
Carol Ann Link 
David and Liz Lippoff 
Kathryn Longstreth-Brown 
Eleanor Maddy 
David Maier and Kaye  
   Van Valkenberg 
Michael and Jessica Marlitt 
Dawn Martinez 
David May and Tess Papas 
Hannah May 
Joan McCoy 
Linda and Don McNeill 
The Miller Family 
Michael and Sara Morris 
John and Ursula Moyer 
Ann Murphy 
Linda Nelson 
Kimberly Nistad 
Douglas Norman and Elizabeth 
Bower 
Jim and Sharon Norton 
George and Wanda Osgood 
Benno Philippson and Gail Durham 
Joe Poracsky and MJ Riehl 
Michael and Julie Proksch 
Dylan and Jessica Raasch 
Porter Raper 
Jerome Reich 
Miriam  Resnick 
Glenn Rogriguez and Molly Keating 
Don V. Romanaggi, M.D. 
Stephen and Wilma Rose 
Gerritt Rosenthal 
Deborah Rossi 
Kyna Rubin 
Robert and Coralie Russell 
Joan Sandberg 
Jeff Schneider 
Peggie Schwarz and Tom Nelson 
Jim Scott and Elaine Robin 

$1-$99 (cont.) 
William Sefler 
Ursula Short 
Rob Sims and Laura Hudson 
Jeanene Smith 
Dori Spencer 
Greg Stone 
Jeff and Sue Strater 
Jon and Barbara Stroud 
Chuck and Teril Swart 
Eric Sweetman and Penelope Schott 
The Hartoch Family 
Mitchell Turker and Lisa Sprague 
Bill and Wilma Veroske 
James and Ann Waldman 
Thomas Ward 
Nicole Warren 
Frederick and Gerry Weber 
Howard Weinstein 
Karen McKay and Edward Wolf 
Cas Wonsowicz 
   In Honor of Nick Johnson 
Bill Wylie 

Thank you to... 

Columbia Sportswear for their 
support of our volunteer program. 

Karen Hendrickson for her contri-
bution to the Arboretum’s library. 

Stash Tea for the generous donation 
of tea for the Visitor Center. 

 

4000 SW Fairview Blvd. Portland, OR 97221 
www.hoytarboretum.org · 503.865.8733 

Scheduling begins on 
January 2, 2014! 

Call 503.823.2525 for 
reservations. 

Plan your next event at Hoyt! 


